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Planning Committee - Wednesday 6 February 2019

Planning Committee
MINUTES of the OPEN section of the Planning Committee held on Wednesday 6 
February 2019 at 6.30 pm at Ground Floor Meeting Room G02A - 160 Tooley Street, 
London SE1 2QH 

PRESENT: Councillor Martin Seaton (Chair)
Councillor Lorraine Lauder MBE
Councillor James McAsh
Councillor Adele Morris
Councillor Jason Ochere
Councillor Cleo Soanes
Councillor Kath Whittam
Councillor Jane Salmon 

OTHER MEMBERS 
PRESENT:

Councillor Hamish McCallum
Councillor Leo Pollak

OFFICER
SUPPORT:

Simon Bevan, Director of Planning
Yvonne Lewis, Group Manager, Strategic Applications Team
Michael Tsoukaris, Group Manager, Design & Conservation
Robin Sedgwick, Senior Planner, Planning 
Jon Gorst, Legal Services
Virginia Wynn-Jones, Constitutional Team

1. APOLOGIES 

Apologies were received from Councillor Hamish McCallum.  Councillor Jane Salmon 
attended as reserve. 

1. CONFIRMATION OF VOTING MEMBERS 

The members present were confirmed as the voting members. 

3. NOTIFICATION OF ANY ITEMS OF BUSINESS WHICH THE CHAIR DEEMS URGENT 

The chair gave notice of the following additional papers which were circulated at the 
meeting:
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Addendum report 1 and 2 relating to item 6.1
Members’ pack relating to item 6.1.

4. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS 

There were no disclosures of interests or dispensations.

5. MINUTES 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the meeting held on 15 January 2019 be approved as a correct record 
and signed by the chair.

6. DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT 

RESOLVED:

1. That the determination of planning applications, or formal observations and 
comments, the instigation of enforcement action and the receipt of the reports 
included in the agenda be considered.

2. That the decisions made on the planning applications be subject to the conditions 
and/or made for the reasons set out in the reports unless otherwise stated.

3. That where reasons for decisions or conditions are not included or not as included in 
the reports relating to an individual item, they be clearly specified.

6. TOWER BRIDGE BUSINESS COMPLEX, 100 CLEMENTS ROAD AKA THE BISCUIT 
FACTORY & BERMONDSEY CAMPUS SITE, KEETONS ROAD LONDON, SE16 4DG 

PROPOSAL:

Full planning permission for demolition, alterations and extension of existing buildings and 
erection of new buildings comprising a mixed use scheme providing up to 1,217 residential 
units, up to 3,795 sqm GEA of flexible Class A1/A3/A4 floorspace, up to 12,023 sqm GEA 
of flexible Class B1/B2, up to 922 sqm GEA of flexible Class D1.D2 and up to 3,882 sqm 
GEA of multi-use floorspace (A1/A3/A4/D1) within building BF-F and a new secondary 
school, in buildings ranging from 4 to 28 storeys in height as well as the creation of a 
single storey basement.  The development also includes communal amenity space, 
landscaping, children's playspace, car and cycle parking, installation of plant, new 
pedestrian, vehicular and servicing routes, the creation of two new pedestrian routes 
through the Railway Arches and associated works and

Outline planning permission (with all matters reserved) for the part demolition and part 
retention of existing buildings and erection of two new buildings comprising a mixed use 
scheme providing up to 125 residential units and up to 781 sqm GEA of flexible Class 
A1/A3/A4/D1/Sui Generis Uses and other associated works.
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The committee heard the officers’ introduction to the report.  Members of the committee 
asked questions of the officers.

A number of objectors addressed the committee. Members of the committee asked 
questions of the objectors.

The applicant’s agents addressed the committee, and answered questions by the 
committee.

There were no supporters who lived within 100 metres of the development site present at 
the meeting that wished to speak.

The local ward councillors, Councillor Hamish McCallum of North Bermondsey ward and 
Councillor Leo Pollak of South Bermondsey ward, addressed the committee, and 
answered questions by the committee. 

The committee put further questions to the officers and discussed the application.

RESOLVED:

That planning permission is REFUSED for the following reasons:

1. The development fails to provide the maximum reasonable amount of affordable 
housing, and the affordable housing offered would be at a cost which would not be 
affordable to those in greatest housing need. As such, the development does not 
maximise the delivery of affordable housing as required by saved Southwark Plan 
policy 4.4 ‘Affordable housing’, Core Strategy policy SP6 ‘Housing for people on 
different incomes’ and London Plan policy 3.12 ‘Negotiating affordable housing on 
individual private residential developments’, or the Mayors Affordable Housing and 
Viability SPD 2017.   In addition, the development does not comply with the specific 
requirements for Private Rented Housing set out in the submission version (2018) of 
the New Southwark Plan policy P4 ‘Private rented homes’ in terms of the tenure split 
or the period for which the PRS housing is secured, or with the draft new London 
Plan 2017 policy H13 ‘Build to Rent’ in terms of the type of DMR homes being 
offered. As such, the development would fail to offer genuinely affordable housing to 
meet a recognised and acute housing need.

2. The development is above the density range for an urban area set out in Saved 
Southwark Plan policy 4.1 ‘Density of residential development’ and London Plan 
policy 3.4 ‘Optimising housing potential’, but does not provide an exemplary quality 
of accommodation for its future residents to combat the potential negative impacts of 
high density living. Specifically, the development provides a high proportion of single 
aspect dwellings, including dwellings which have a northerly aspect, or a constrained 
outlook, and dwellings with the sole aspect towards a large railway viaduct so 
subject to noise and overheating. A significant proportion of flats also do not have 
access to private amenity space. The qualitative aspects of the housing design 
would not meet the expectations of the draft London Plan 2017 policies D4 ‘Housing 
Quality and Standards’ and D6 ‘Optimising housing density’ as well as the standards 
for amenity space and aspect contained in Saved Southwark Plan (2007) policy 4.2 
'Residential Quality' and the Southwark Residential Design Standards SPD 2015. As 
such, the development would not provide a suitably high quality of residential 
amenity for future occupiers, and increase the likelihood of use of mechanical 
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heating, cooling and ventilation due to the aspect and need to mitigate noise and 
overheating.

3. The ‘blind spots’, convoluted and illogical internal routes proposed for 
pedestrians/cyclists and motorised vehicles would exacerbate pedestrian-vehicle 
and vehicular conflict and subsequently create adverse impact on highway safety, 
contrary to the Saved Southwark Plan 2007 Policies 5.2 ‘Transport impacts’ part ii 
and 5.3 ‘Walking and cycling’ parts i and ii, Strategic Policy 2 ‘Sustainable transport’ 
of the Core Strategy 2011 plus New Southwark Plan 2018 Policies P11 ‘Design of 
places’ parts 1.5 and 1.7, P47 ‘Highways impacts’ part 4 and P48 ‘Walking’ part 3.

4. In the absence of a clear agreement with the owners of the arch spaces, the 
proposed development would not secure the delivery of the two pedestrian routes 
through the viaduct which are a requirement of site designation NSP10 of the 
Submission Version of the New Southwark Plan.

Meeting ended at 10.10 pm

CHAIR:

DATED:


